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“Hear, O Israel: the Lord our God, the Lord is one; you shall love the Lord your God with 

all your heart, and with all your soul, and with all your mind, and with all your 

strength.  The second is this, You shall love your neighbor as yourself.  There is no other 

commandment greater than these.” 

         Mark 12:29-31 
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A Ride on the Mekong Express 
 

It was back in the Vietnam War days that I first learned of the Mekong River.  It’s origin is in the Tibetan highlands, from 
there flowing through China, Myanmar, Laos, Thailand, Cambodia, and Vietnam and then, into the South China Sea.  Back 
in those awful years, the river flowed on while bombs were dropped, villages burned, and too many soldiers and civilians 
died.  Today, cargo bearing barges float down the river and fishermen ply their trade. 
 
Glena and I were just in Cambodia at the time of Cambodia’s annual Water Festival.  When the Mekong River is low the 
waters of the Tonle Sap flow into the Mekong.  But at this time of year the flood waters of the Mekong are strong enough 
that the Mekong reverses the direction of the Tonle Sap, forcing waters to the north and into the Tonle Sap Lake located 
roughly in the center of Cambodia.  The city of Siem Riep is situated next to the lake.  Siem Riep is the jumping off point to 
visit the ancient Angkor Wat temples which dot the Cambodian landscape. 
 
All of which is to say that the Mekong, one of the great rivers of the world, has held for me a distant charm. 
 
While in Cambodia during the first half of November Glena and I took a ride on a Mekong Express bus.  The  Mekong Ex-
press is simply a bus company that provides transportation services to people all across Cambodia.  We took a five hour 
bus drive from Phnom Penh to Sihanoukville one day, and then another five hour bus ride back to the capital the very next 
day. 
 
Our bus was probably more aptly called a large van, since it seated just thirteen people.  We struggled our way out of town 
that Wednesday morning through the knotted up streets of Phnom Penh.  It seemed like forever until we had some breath-
ing room, some freedom to move at more than a crawl. 
 
Once out in the countryside you experience the green beauty of Cambodia….the endless 
rice paddies, the homes on stilts, the occasional pagodas, the cattle in the distance, the 
blue skies, the mountains near the coast.  All this is in sharp contrast to urban Phnom 
Penh.  In the congested, polluted, yet vibrant capital city foreign monies are helping to 
finance tall office buildings, apartments, and malls.  In the big city a couple hundred acre 
lake is filled with dirt so that more construction can take place.  The headfirst rush into 
the modern era means that the foreign visitor can comfortably relax in coffee shops,   
sipping lattes and checking on communications from home. 
 
This development rush is not felt in the rural expanses. 
 
We got off the Mekong Express in Sihanoukville.  There we were greeted by Yuliana and Petrus Handoyo, an Indonesian 
Mennonite missionary couple.  Our Mennonite Mission Network is a behind-the-scenes partner with the Handoyo’s.  We ate 
with them, visited the college where Petrus teaches, learned about the village where Yuliana works with women and       
children, and drank some tea in their modest apartment. 
 
We learned about the serious challenges they face in their work and in their family.  The younger of their two children, a boy 
name Yonas, has a form of epilepsy that seems similar to what our Cambodian grandson Micah experiences.  Our hearts 
were drawn to their commitment to God and their desire to be of service to others. 
 

The next day, after a final good-bye with our new friends, and a quick photo, we boarded the Mekong Express for the return 
trip to Phnom Penh.  More rice fields, more pagodas, more homes on huts, more excessively snarled traffic. 
 
This great world we live In, God’s world, is so vast, so wide, it’s people, each beloved, so separated by differences in      
experience, taste, culture, religion, economics, history, and more.  One little bus ride reminded me of this again.  What a 
privilege to be able to live in the midst of it all.  What a responsibility to seek to live in a Jesus-follower kind of way, justly 
and kindly, in this world. 
 
Lord have mercy on us all. 

REFLECTIONSREFLECTIONS   

from Steve Penner  
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THOUGHTS...  
 by Barbara Ewy  

Adventure in Bethlehem  
 

The Bible is a book that comes from a different time and out of an Eastern culture different from our 
Western ways.  It speaks of pruning hooks and plowshares, sheep and shepherds, magi from the East,  
census taking and Roman soldiers.   It tells of fishermen mending nets and travelers journeying  by foot or 
on donkey.  It talks of wedding banquets and feasting halls, narrow city gates and dusty roads where     
robbers dwell.  
   In Sunday school this past month we have been learning about life in Bible times.  We explored a Tyre 
marketplace as described in Ezekiel 27.  We read about potters and clay as portrayed in Isaiah 6:4-8 and 
Jeremiah 18:1-6.  We learned a bit about sheep and shepherds, vineyards and fields  Still to come are    
lessons that focus on the function of the scribe and the role of the carpenter. 
   Our children's Christmas program this year will build on the things we have been learning.  Adventure in 
Bethlehem will present a village marketplace to explore complete with "shops" to visit, costumed        
characters to talk with,  and a series of events to watch for and participate in.  
We invite you to wander through the marketplace.  Perhaps you will make wood shavings at the             
carpenter's shop or a small pot or lamp at the potter's shop.   You might choose to copy a verse onto a 
scroll or don a costume at the weaver's cottage. You might check out the herbs and spices at the village 
garden shop.  You might even play the dreidel  game beside the village well. 
    As you wander through the village watch for other travelers.  Luke 2 verses 1 and 3 declare, "In those 
Řŀȅǎ ŀ ŘŜŎǊŜŜ ǿŜƴǘ ƻǳǘ ŦǊƻƳ 9ƳǇŜǊƻǊ !ǳƎǳǎǘǳǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƭŘ ǎƘƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǊŜƎƛǎǘŜǊŜŘΧ!ƭƭ ǿŜƴǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜƛǊ 
own towns to be registered."  There will be travelers who have come to Bethlehem to register.  There may 
be other strangers as well.  Talk to them and find out what they are looking for.  Watch for shepherds from 
the fields.  Be careful around the Roman soldiers.  Check in with the innkeeper and find out if there is 
room in the inn. 
    We also invite you to come "register" in the marketplace.  Our census takers will also be happy if you 
come prepared to "pay" your taxes.  The children have chosen an MCC project in Gaza Strip to support 
with our donations.   Read more about it in the accompanying article.   We also invite you to help support 
our own food pantry.  Sugar, flour, cooking oil, coffee, oatmeal, cereal, salt, peanut butter, lentils, soup 
are all welcome donations that can be brought to the tax collectors booth in our village marketplace.  
These will go to our own food pantry.   
   No village would be complete without a village bakery.  We invite each family to share a plate of cookies 
or treats.  These can be taken to the church kitchen.  Unlike previous years these refreshments will be 
served during the event instead of after.  Perhaps as you wander through the village you meet a neighbor 
to visit with or a stranger to get acquainted with.  What better way than to sit around the table together! 
   Be prepared!  Your evening in the marketplace may be interrupted by the song of angels.  Be ready to 
hear the message the shepherds bring and to follow strangers with a star.  They will lead you from the 
marketplace to find a child, sing carols, and listen to the story of Jesus' birth. 
   Adventure in Bethlehem will take place on Sunday, December 14, at 6:00 p.m. in the Fellowship Hall.  
We hope you will join us there! 
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Meets at the Fellowship Hall of First Mennonite Church,   

Located on L Street between 12th and 13th Streets in Reedley    

Contact: (dfriesen0@gmail.com ) 
 

Come for the food, stay for the program,  leave inspired!  
 

CALENDAR 

 

Friday, December 5 , 6:30 -8:30  

Speaker: Karen Crozier,  Assistant Professor of Practical Theology at Fresno Pacific University. 

Topic:  The Voice of a Community for Educational Justice.  West Fresno's 35 year struggle to get a 

bona-fide neighborhood middle school after the closing of Irwin Junior High School in the late 70s, 

and West Fresno community advocates' critique of FUSD's hire for African American and Latino     

Studies.  

 

Friday, December 12,  6:30 -8:30   

Speaker:  Chucho Mendoza,  Chicano and Latin American Studies major at CSUF. Topic:  An             

Undocumented Journey: A perspective from a migrant.  

 

No meetings on Friday, December 19 and 26  

 

Friday, January 2, 6:30 -8:30  

Speaker: Celia Concannon, long time resident and public school teacher in Nogales, AZ  Topic: Living and 

Teaching In a Border Town.  

 

Friday, January 9 , 6:30 -8:30  

Speaker:  Simon Carroll will talk about his recent Christian Peacemaker Team interaction with t he Grassy 

Narrows First Nation in Ontario,  Canada 

 

Friday, January 16 , 6:30 -8:30  

Speaker: Stan Santos. Topic: The Trans - Pacific Partnership (TPP)  

 

Friday, January 23 , 6:30 -8:30   Campaign Nonviolence 

Documentary: Praying the Devil Back to Hell  chronicles social unrest in the West African Republic of 

Liberia, where civil war has torn the nation apart and left hundreds of thousands dead or displaced. The 

film reconstructs the way this tragedy galvanized a coalition of Christian and Muslim women to rise up 

and, through nonviolent tactics, put pressure on their government to pursue peace talks, then follows 

their grassroots moment as it leads to democratic elections and Liberia's first female president.  

 

Friday, January 30,   6:30 -8:30 TBD  

 

Friday, February 6 , 6:30 -8:30  

Speaker: Investigative journalist Bill Rempel .  Topic: Racing To America. The experiences of 

'undesirable immigrants' of a century ago: Russian Mennonites.   
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Events in our FMC Family and Beyond~~~  
 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Andy Ewy recently read Lest Innocent Blood be Shed  by 

Philip Hallie.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Brent Auernheimer is reading Command and Control:  Nu-

clear Weapons, the Damascus Accident, and the Illusion of Safety  by Eric Schlosser.  

¶ After decades of being in business serving our community, Jess and Evaline Preheimõs  

jewelry store has closed its doors.  

¶ Dee Patrick writes with her right hand but kicks a ball with her left foot.  

¶ Sebastian Garcia recently took part in the Selma Band Review as a member of the Reedley 

High marching band.  

¶ Steve Penner blogs occasionally at this site:  http://stevepenner.blogspot.com  

¶ Liz Miller Linscheid really knows jewelry.  

¶ Florence and Merle Siebert regularly distribute church bulletins to our church folks at 

Sierra View Homes.  

¶ Sara Blake is living it up with the animals in South Africa.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Rusty Moyer just finished reading The Constant Gardner  by 

John le Carre.  

¶ Dave Hasegawa, veteran swim and polo coach, has been coaching the Sanger High School 

girls water polo team this year.  The team reached the semi -finals in Division I where they 

finally lost to Clovis West.  Way to go, Coach!  

¶ Suzi Ewy recently took part in the Selma Band Review as a member of the Reedley High 

marching band. 

¶ Jim and Annie Compton -Schmidt celebrated Thanksgiving with children Mike and Lisa 

McClellan from Whitefish, Montana, who visited for a week.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Fran Loewen is reading Pomegranate RoadséA Soviet    

Botanistõs Exile from Eden by Dr. Gregory M. Levin.  

¶ Manuel Ambriz understands strawberries better than most.  

¶ Noticed on Facebook:  Larry and Gail Harder, along with Rusty and Christine Moyer,  

strolling along the beach in Hawaii.  

¶ Emily Milton played on the North Yosemite League champion Reedley High School girls  

water polo team this Fall.  She was named to the NYL All League team.   Emily was       

Reedleyõs Defensive MVP.  Her team finished second in the Valley in Division III. 

¶ Bruce Auernheimerõs recent flight from Denver to Nashville proved to be really, really 

bumpy. 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Cathy Ratmeyer is reading Lisetteõs List by Susan Vreeland.  

¶ Peter Boldt hopes to catch on as an extra in an upcoming Hollywood production.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Allen Linscheid is reading Heaven is for Real  by Todd Burpa.  

¶ It was tough season for Reedley High School football but number 42, Baldemar Ambriz, 

hung in there and can hold his head high.  

¶ Arnie and Melva Ewy have lots of roses in front of their home.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  David Boldt is reading The Brother of Jesus and the Lost 

Teachings of Christianity  by Jeffrey Butz.  

 

(continued)  



 

¶ The rather amazing Noe Hernandez works at Big 5, plays the drums, studies engineering 

at Fresno State, and gets to church on time.  

¶ Jose Mireles, owner of Tough Guys, travels far and wide to install security systems and 

more. 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Marty Zimmerman is reading Short Stories by Jesus  by 

Amy-Jill Levine.  

¶ Sarah Clemmer had a role in the Reedley High School theatre departmentõs staging of 

òCheaper by the Dozen.ó 

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Glena Penner is reading Asiaõs Cauldron by Robert Kaplan.  

¶ Ligia Franco is back in school, taking her last class in order to be certified as an            

occupational therapist.  

¶ Jim Compton-Schmidt has a couple of radio programs devoted to jazz.  

¶ Ricardo Trejo runs for the Immanuel High School cross -country team.  He finished second 

overall in the Valley Division V meet held at Woodward Park.  

¶ Paul Buxman understands how to graft better than most.  

¶ Taylor Garabedian Montes is teaching sixth grade math at Grant Middle School.  

¶ Caught in the act of reading:  Wayne Zimmerman just finished reading Escape from Camp 

14 by Blaine Harden.  

¶ Dick Peterson won the Central Valley Golf Tour and now sports a colorful red blazer.  

¶ Glena Penner bats left handed but writes with her right hand.  

¶ At last report Dietrich Reimer was somewhere in Argentina.  

¶ Dorothy Boldt knows peaches better than most.  

¶ Rusty Moyer recently discovered the dead headless body of a duck in his neighborõs drive-

way.  Then he looked up to the wire high above the driveway and sawé. 

¶ Barbara Ewy colors with her right hand but uses a scissors and a knife with her left hand.  

¶ Raul Zarco can play either the keyboard or the bass for our PIM worship team.  

¶ Amos Mireles can eat with his right hand or his left hand.  He throws a ball with either 

hand as well. 

¶ Meghan Siebert, Merle and Florenceõs grand-daughter, recently shared a meal with Jenny 

Regier and Jordan Penner (Steve and Glenaõs son) at their home in Cochabamba, Bolivia. 

¶ Baldemar Ambriz still doesnõt agree that it was a good idea for the 49ers to let Alex 

Smith go.  

¶ Mary Hiebert has lots of roses around her home.  

¶ The rather amazing Tyler Linscheid possesses technological savvy, is learning to weld, runs 

the church sound system, and can perform a picture perfect push -up. 

¶ Recently, while snorkeling in the ocean off the Hawaii coast, Larry Harder suddenly      

realized he had made a big mistake.  

¶ The Sandoval girls just completed a successful soccer season playing in Reedleyõs youth 

soccer league. 

Events in our FMC Family and Beyond~~~ (continued)  
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December Birthdays 

1ñJose Mireles 

2ñMaritsa Ambriz 

3ñMadie Butts  

3ñJanet Linscheid 

3ñPatricia Soder  

5ñDavid Ewy  

8ñBarbara Ewy  

11ñGlena Penner 

13ñMichael Janzen 

15ñSarah Montaño  

16ñBailey Salyers  

18ñVernon Flaming 

19ñLorene Blanchard 

20ñIsaac Penner 

20ñRoger Zimmerman 

23ñAlexis Sandoval  

23ñScarlet Sandoval  

24ñManuel Otero  

26ñAlma Rodriguez 

January Birthdays  

1ñRicky Islas 

2ñRuben Montes 

5ñSina Yang Penner 

7ñEd Boldt  

11ñDaisy Baritta  

11ñBrenda Isaacs 

11ñDana Salyers  

12ñCorrine Krehbiel  

18ñJim Krause 

18ñDeyanira Moreno  

19ñSebastian Andrade  

20ñDon Friesen  

21ñChristine Moyer  

22ñDeysi Becerri  

22ñMary Penner 

 23ñMicah Penner 

25ñShirley Bolaños  

26ñJoLynne Blake  

29ñFrancisca Valdovinos 

30ñKim Gurnee 

31ñSteve Penner 

December Anniversaries 
15ñJorge & Blanca Romero (11 years) 
28ñIrvin & Berniece Isaak (52 years) 
28ñTed & Fran Loewen (43 years) 
28ñGus & Mary Penner (12 years) 
29ñDave & Melinda Hasegawa (41 years) 

January Anniversaries 
7ñDan & Dolores Boldt (9 years) 
19ñVernon & Doris Flaming (69 years) 
19ñLarry & Gail Harder (41 years) 
22ñJim & Ruth Anne Krause  (49 years) 



 

MENNONITE WOMEN UPDATE 
 

FMC MW is still alive and well, but in a different format than years ago.  We no longer 
have monthly meetings or even our Salad Supper, but are still active in different ways.  
We continue to have an Executive Committee that functions and makes decisions.      
We have a rather ambitious budget and this is why we have our Borscht Supper in 
January and also rely on donations towards the budget.  We also continue to serve the 
funeral meals and replace items in the kitchen. 
 
This year’s budget is as follows: 
 

Mary Raber (Mission Partner, teaching at several seminaries in Odessa, 
Ukraine)                                      1,000.00 
Mennonite Women USA           500.00 
Mennonite Women Endowment Fund       500.00 
Travel for a Congo woman to attend 2015 Mennonite World Conference in 
Pennsylvania in 2015            250.00 
 

We also encourage you to:  
 

¶ Subscribe to the MW magazine called “Timbrel”    

¶ Receive the email report, “A Postcard and a Prayer” 

¶ Participate in the Bible Study.  The new study is entitled “Practicing Presence” by 
Clinical Psycologist, Terri J. Plank Brenneman      

 
If you’re interested in any of the above, contact any of the executive which is as       
follows: 
   Judy Warkentin   Coordinator 
   Bernice Isaak   Secretary 
   Louise Auernheimer  Treasurer 
   Cathy Ratmeyer   Service 
   Florence Siebert   Member at Large 
 
Make your checks out to FMC and put MW on the memo line.  Thank you for your  
support, participation, prayers and contributions. 
 
Submitted by Judy Warkentin, Coordinator 
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A GLIMPSE OF YOUR GIFTS AT WORK  

 

Your donations make it possible for MCC to help people around the world.  

 

220,010 people benefited from emergency food assistance  

38,837 people received agricultural inputs (seeds, tools, etc.).  

6,858 people gained skills in conflict transformation and peacebuilding.  

14,443 households connected to an improved water source.  

41,911 students participated in MCC -supported education programs  

13,567 people received preventive health resources (mosquito nets, medication, etc.).  

769,062 pounds of MCC canned meat was sent to 11 countries.  

 

Go to mcc.org to learn more about how your gifts are at work around the world.  

 

CHILDREN'S CHRISTMAS PROJECT  

 

   The children have chosen an MCC project in Gaza Strip as a special offering 

project this Christmas season.  MCC partner Al Najd Development Forum helps 

families with food so that they can eat better and have needed income to provide 

for other needs.  Participating families are given 3 female rabbits and 1 male.  

They are able to breed these rabbits, selling some and using others for food.  The 

income from sales helps them buy more fruit and  vegetables in the market and 

other needed items such as school clothing for their children.  

   Over the past three years 180 families have begun raising rabbits.   In 2014 

sixty -five different families received rabbits.  The Gaza Strip is vulnerable to 

fighting between Israelis and Palestinians.  Recent conflict in the area cost 

twenty -five of those families all of their rabbits.  Other families lost some     

rabbits but not all.  Al Najd continues to work with these families and will help to 

rebuild what was lost. MCC supports this project through its account at the U.S. 

based Foods Resource Bank.   Our Christmas project will help to support MCC's 

efforts in this area.   

   We invite you to help the children with this offering project.  Donations can be 

made at the tax collector/census takerõs booth at the children's Christmas     

program on December 14.  
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THE BULLETIN BOARD 

If there is something you would like to post on òThe Bulletin Board,ó please call Dee in the 

church office, 638 -2917, or send her an e -mail at fmcreedley@juno.com.  

Needles & Notions 

Tuesdays at 9:30am 

Room 2 

Quilting & Crafts 

All are welcome. 

Diaries of a Custodian  
by Leonard Mireles  

 

 

Have you seen the new view of the social hall? Thanks be Larry 

Harder, David Hasegawa, Sebastian Andrade, Juana Zarco, 

Fernando Contreras and Pastor Montes (If I missed anybody 

I'm sorry). The "Trees" look much better now.  

 

Someone anonymously paid for some brick restoration on the front bricks under 

the office windows.  

 

The leaves keep falling and I keep picking them up. But this season is a 

beautiful one, now here comes the cold.  

Life Line Screening  

 

A stroke screening is coming to your 
neighborhood: 

Thursday, January 15, 2015 
Full Gospel Tabernacle 

Reedley 
 

Pre-registration is required 
Call 877-754-9648 
Priority Code: HSC6050 

 

Get any vascular screening for as low 
as $60 

OR 
Get all 5 screenings for only $149. 

 
Flyers will be arriving in your mailboxes soon. 

EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY 
Pacific Mennonite Aid Society is 
seeking to fill two positions:  an 
Office Manager (salaried part -time 
position) and a board member 
(mileage provided).  If you are    
interested or know of someone 
who might be considered, contact 
Allen Linscheid at 637 -7774. 
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WEDNESDAY  

6:00 p.m. Los Amigos / AA Meeting in Spanish  

7:00 p.m.  Kids Club & MYF 

7:00 p.m.  Alabanza y Oración  

7:00 p.m. Marriage & Family Class in Rm. 5  

7:00 p.m.     PIM Young Adults  

7:00 p.m. Choir Practice  

FRIDAY  

6:30 p.m.    PIM Young Adults Meeting in the Basement  

SATURDAY  

4:00 p.m. PIM Worship Team Practice     

SUNDAY   

5:00 a.m.  Prayer Time in the Sanctuary  

8:45 a.m.  Prayer Time in the Infant Nursery  

9:30 a.m.  Worship Services in English  

11:00 a.m.   Christian Education  

12:00 p.m.    Spanish Worship Services  

MONDAY   

12 noon        AA Meeting in the Library  

TUESDAY   

7:00 a.m.  Anabaptist Prayer Gathering in the Library  

S M T W T F S 

 1 2 

 

7pm Deacons 

3 

 

6pm Dine Out  

4 5 6 

7 8 9 10 11 12 13 

14 

 

6pm òAdventures 

in Bethlehemó 

15 16 

 

6:30pm Trustees  

7pm Council 

17 

 

7pm Kids Club 

Christmas Party  

18 19 20 

21 22 23 24 

 

No evening    

activities  

25 

10:30am Christ-

mas Day Service  

26 27 

28 29 30 

Business Mtg 

Reports are Due  

 

7pm Loan     

Committee  

31 

 

No evening    

activities  

   

December 2014 
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SUNDAY   

5:00 a.m.  Prayer Time in the Sanctuary  

8:45 a.m.  Prayer Time in the Infant Nursery  

9:30 a.m.  Worship Services in English  

11:00 a.m.   Christian Education  

12:00 p.m.    Worship Services in Spanish  

MONDAY   

12 noon        AA Meeting in the Library  

TUESDAY   

7:00 a.m.  Anabaptist Prayer Gathering in the Library  

9:30 a.m.      Needles & Notions  

6:00 p.m.     Prayer Meeting in the Basement  

WEDNESDAY  

6:00 p.m. Los Amigos / AA Meeting in Spanish  

7:00 p.m.  Kids Club & MYF 

7:00 p.m.  Alabanza y Oración  

7:00 p.m. Marriage & Family Class in Rm. 5  

7:00 p.m.     PIM Young Adults  

7:00 p.m. Choir Practice  

FRIDAY  

6:30 p.m. Peace Center in the Fellowship Hall  

6:30 p.m.    PIM Young Adults Meeting in the Basement  

SATURDAY  

4:00 p.m. PIM Worship Team Practice     

January 2015  
Sun Mon Tue Wed  Thu Fri  Sat  

    1 2 3 

4 5 6 

 

7pm Deacons 

Meeting  

7 8 

 

7pm RELID (PIM 

Leadership)  

9 10 

11 12 13 14 

 

5:30pm Borscht  

Soup Supper 

15 16 17 

18 19 20 

 

6:30pm Trustees  

7pm Council 

21 22 23 24 

 

 

6:30pm Bethel 

Banquet 

25 

 

6pm Annual  

Business     

Meeting  

26 

 

7pm Education 

Committee  

27 

 

7pm Loan     

Committee  

28 29 30 31 


